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Summary Comments of the Planning Bureau

On the proposed Tom McCall Waterfront Park Master Plan
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Memorandum

Date:
May 20, 2003

To:
Mayor Vera Katz


Commissioner Jim Francesconi


Commissioner Randy Leonard


Commissioner Dan Saltzman


Commissioner Erik Sten

From:
Gil Kelley, Planning Director

Cc:
Zari Santner, Director, Portland Parks and Recreation

Re:
Tom McCall Waterfront Park Master Plan

I applaud the Park Bureau for engaging in the effort to update the Waterfront Park Master Plan.  The effort has resulted in some design notions that could make the park a better place within the context of existing constraints.  The planning process assumed several major conditions would remain constraints in the future and so assumed them to be ‘givens’ in the park design.  These include the size and location of major events and festivals; the present function and configuration of Naito Parkway; the configuration of the seawall and existing conditions and land uses on the east bank and in the near downtown.  My hope is that the Council, if it adopts this plan, will insist that it remain a very flexible policy and be willing to amend it as conditions change and assumptions may be revisited.

We look forward to working with the Parks Bureau on the first set of improvements at the Ankeny Pump Station to be made in conjunction with the City’s Combined Sewer Overflow retrofit program.  My understanding is while these improvements may be funded, other park improvements are unfunded at present, providing an opportunity to re-examine some of the assumptions for other portions of the park as the River Renaissance and Central City planning efforts progress and expose new opportunities.

I have attached a one-page summary of the concerns that the Planning Bureau has consistently raised throughout the process and which remain our concerns today.  I am making you aware of these, knowing with confidence that our close working relationship with the Parks Bureau will allow us to address these as events unfold over time.

Connections to Downtown
Waterfront Park needs to join downtown.  Park furnishings and the removal of trees do not provide adequate “connections” between the park and downtown.  Yamhill and Morrison Streets should end in the park with more dramatic treatments such as attractors or staircases that bring people down to a plaza at water level.  Use the Yamhill Historic District and the Skidmore Fountain/Old town Historic District to inform the design of these connections.

Connections to the Water
The new plan does not succeed in bringing people closer to the water.  Lowering the seawall eight feet (the equivalent of the lowered seawall at Salmon Springs Fountain) in one section of the park seems like a token gesture toward increasing physical and visual access with a five million-dollar price tag.  Lowering the seawall to ordinary high water in several places would substantially increase access and change the existing flat linear park into a more dynamic one.

More Interesting Spaces
The master plan should break up the eight blocks of open plaza and meadow.  There is strong potential for a new riverfront neighborhood between the Burnside and Morrison Bridges.  This neighborhood would significantly benefit from a park that offers amenities developed with year-round residents in mind.  Breaking up the scale of the large open spaces into smaller more intimate rooms for people to gather and providing physical access points to the water would support a dense, year-round residential population.

Further Studies Needed
Several factors could have a significant impact on the design of the park in the future.  The role of Naito Parkway as a truck route will need to be examined as part of the Central City Freeway loop study.  Increasing liabilities facing carnivals/festivals could change the size and operations of these events in the future.  As mentioned above, there is strong potential for the downtown area across Naito Parkway to grow into a vibrant waterfront neighborhood.  Understanding these factors more fully would allow for a fresh vision and more flexibility in the park’s design.  Perhaps allowing a discrete portion of the park, such as the Ankeny Plaza area, to move forward while exploring these factors in more detail would be a beneficial way to begin the design work rather than trying to perfect now what may soon be outdated “development concepts”.
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